UCLA Policy Briefs

Title

Incorporating harm-reduction provisions in legislation to improve the well-being of sex workers

Permalink https://escholarship.org/uc/item/0kr0z1bz

Journal Policy Brief 17, August(2015)

Author Nguyen, Amanda

Publication Date 2015-07-01

Peer reviewed

August 2015

(SW) Policy Brief 17 RETHINKING POLICY ON GENDER, SEXUALITY, AND WOMEN'S ISSUES

INCORPORATING HARM-REDUCTION **PROVISIONS IN** LEGISLATION **TO IMPROVE** THE WELL-BEING **OF SEX WORKERS**

BY AMANDA NGUYEN

Some of the Canadian law's provisions may push some sex workers into the street sector, which is associated with lower prices, greater violence, and health risks.

INCORPORATING HARM-REDUCTION PROVISIONS IN LEGISLATION TO IMPROVE THE WELL-BEING OF SEX WORKERS

New Canadian legislation aims to criminalize the buying of sex, in order to reduce and eventually end prostitution, but evidence shows that spillover effects would create additional risks for sex workers. Changing the legislation to legalize and regulate sex services would be best for sex workers. Since that may not be possible immediately, instituting harm-reduction provisions would help women who are adversely affected by the current bill.

N 2014, CANADA enacted the Protection of Communities and Exploited Persons Act, the country's first legislation to criminalize the purchase of commercial sex. The law criminalizes anyone who receives "a material benefit... from the commission of an offence" or aids in the advertisement of sexual services, including newspaper personal ads and online advertising companies. The penalties include cash fines and up to five years of prison time for purchasing sex and up to 10 years for procurement.¹

However, since the legislation aims to end the trade of commercial sex, it does not include funding for programs to protect the safety of women who continue to work in the sex industry. Instead, the Canadian government has pledged \$17 million over the next five years to fund programs to help sex workers exit the market. ^{2,3}

CRITIQUE

While the Protection of Communities and Exploited Persons Act attempts to eliminate the commercial sex market, evidence suggests that such a policy creates potential health and safety risks for women who remain the sex industry. Because of the complex structure of the informal market for commercial sex, it is imperative that policymakers consider the spillover effects of the current legislation. Without perfect enforcement, criminalizing buyers does not eliminate demand, as has been shown in the case of Sweden and other countries with similar policies and thriving underground markets for commercial sex.⁴ As long as the underground economy persists, sex workers will continue to be at risk for exploitation, sexually transmitted infections (STIs), and other abuse. 5,6

Although condom use can mitigate the health risks of commercial sex work, surveys consistently document an earnings premium for unprotected sex, which can be interpreted as a compensating wage differential for increased STI risk. ⁷ Criminalizing the purchase of commercial sex reduces demand and thereby lowers the market price. In order to recoup lost earnings, sex workers may reduce condom use and engage in riskier acts that increase STI rates among sex workers and the general population.

Measures against facilitating advertising may also have unintended consequences. Outcall sex workers who travel to clients' locations increasingly use advertising and review websites to build a customer base and aid screening. ⁸ Obstructing this channel of communication makes it more difficult for sex workers to vet customers and protect themselves against violence and sexual assault.

In terms of both time and expenditure, the law's provisions against third-party advertising services make it much more costly for sex workers to communicate with clients. For instance, a sex worker may now need to invest in creating a website, bearing additional legal risks for advertising commercial sex services. Thus, the increased cost is likely to push some indoor sex workers into the street sector, which is associated with lower prices, greater violence, and health risks. ^{9,10}

RECOMMENDATIONS

Rather than criminalizing buyers, policymakers should decriminalize and regulate voluntary sex work, similar to the legal regime in New Zealand. Furthermore, policymakers should criminalize and strictly enforce unregulated activity, i.e. the street sector, to ensure that women are not exploited in the commercial sex market.

However, legalization alone is not enough to ensure that sex workers are protected. Introducing work safety regulations such as regular STI testing can greatly improve working conditions for sex workers.. Thus, it is equally important to consider public policies that could alleviate the issues faced by sex workers. As proposed by the International Harm Reduction Development program, these are known as "sex work harm reduction" policies.11 Through health education, sex workers not only learn how to prevent STIs but also gain the knowledge to empower themselves to negotiate the terms of their work, including use of condoms. In India, the Frontiers Prevention Program—a community-based health education interventionincreased condom use and reduced STIs among sex workers.12 Similar educational empowerment campaigns in the Dominican Republic, Thailand, and South Africa were also successful. 13

Maintaining channels of communication for screening, advertising, and sharing advice on the Internet could also increase the safety of commercial sex workers.

Overall, the current legislation's focus on reducing and eventually ending prostitution may actually create additional risks for sex workers. The legalization of sex work—or at least the incorporation of funding for harm-reduction strategies could help reduce the risks of sex work for female sex workers.

Amanda Nguyen is a Ph.D. candidate in the Department of Economics at UCLA. Prior to attending UCLA, she received her B.A. in Economics from UC Berkeley, where she also served as president of the university's UNICEF Campus Initiative chapter. Inspired by her experience working with a global humanitarian organization, she decided to pursue economic research as a means to alleviate poverty and improve living standards for traditionally marginalized groups. Her primary fields of study are public finance, health, and development economics. Current research projects include studying the optimal regulation of illegal markets, the effects of public health insurance on labor supply, estimating the longterm health effects of government transfer programs, and evaluating health interventions targeted towards sex workers in developing countries.

NOTES

- 1. Bill C-36, Protection of Communities and Exploited Persons Act. 41st Parliament, 2nd Session, Oct 6, 2014.
- 2. Canada's Flawed Sex Trade Law, Julie Kaye, "*New York Times*, Jan 20, 2015.
- 3. Canada's new prostitution laws: Everything you need to know, Josh Wingrove, *Globe and Mail*, Jul. 15, 2014.
- 4. The Swedish Law to Criminalize Clients: A failed experiment in social engineering, Ann Jordan, *Rights Work Issue*, Apr. 4 2012.
- 5. *Women and Prostitution: A Social History*, Vern L. Bullough and Bonnie Bullough, Prometheus Books, 1987.
- 6. Estimating the Size and Structure of the Underground Commercial Sex Economy in Eight Major US Cities, Meredith Dank, Bilal Khan, P. Mitchell Downey, Cybele Kotonias, Debbie Mayer, Colleen Owens, Laura Pacific, and Lilly Yu, *The Urban Institute*, Mar 12 2014, p. 2.
- Risky Business: The Market for Unprotected Commercial Sex, Paul Gertler, Manisha Shah, and Stefano Bertozzi, *Journal of Political Economy* 113(Jun 2005): 518-550.

UCLA CENTER FOR THE STUDY OF WOMEN 1500 Public Policy Bldg Los Angeles, CA 90095-7222 310 825 0590 • www.csw.ucla.edu

- 8. Prostitution and the Internet: More bang for your buck, *The Economist*, Aug 9 2014.
- An empirical analysis of street-level prostitution, Steven D. Levitt and Sudhir Alladi Venkatesh, "Preliminary draft, Sept, 2007.
- Mortality in a Long-term Open Cohort of Prostitute Women, John J. Potterat, Devon D. Brewer, Stephen Q. Muth, Richard
 B. Rothenberg, Donald E. Woodhouse, John B. Muth, Heather
 K. Stites, and Stuart Brody, *American Journal of Epidemiology* 159(8): 778-785 (2004).
- 11. Sex-work harm reduction, Michael L. Rekart, *The Lancet* 366(9503): 2123 (2005).
- 12. Community-based prevention leads to an increase in condom use and a reduction in sexually transmitted infections (STIs) among men who have sex with men (MSM) and female sex workers (FSW): the Frontiers Prevention Project (FPP) evaluation results, Juan-Pablo Gutierrez, Sam McPherson, Ade Fakoya, Alexander Matheou, and Stefano Bertozzi, *BMC Public Health* 10: 497 (2010)
- 13. Sex-work harm reduction, Michael L. Rekart, *The Lancet*, Vol. 366(9503): 2126 (2005).